Pennsylvania Chiefs of Police Association

Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission

Regular Commission Meeting

March 14, 2019
Call to Order

The Regular Commission meeting of the Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission was called to order on Thursday, March 14, 2019 at 10:28 a.m. at the Sheraton Harrisburg Hershey Hotel, Harrisburg, PA.  In the absence of Chairman Adams, Vice Chairman Cox presided.  

Members Present

Chief Benson (Retired), Executive Director Blackburn, Chief Bergmann, Chief Cox, Captain Crone, Chief William Daly, Richard Hammon, Chief Hiester (Retired), Chief Higgins, Captain Jennings, Frank Lavery, Chief Lesko, Chief MacPherson, Officer Madrak, Chief Moravec, Chief Murphy, Chief Ogden, Chief Rudzinski, Andrea Sullivan and Chief Swartz. 

Chief Adams, Chief Cortazzo, Chief Joseph Daly, Chief Kelly, Chief King and Chief Walker were absent.

Also present, from the Penn Township Police Department (Westmoreland County) was Chief of Police John Otto.  From the Newtown Township Police Department (Delaware County) were Chief of Police Christopher Lunn, Lieutenant Michael Savitski and Accreditation Manager Jennifer Ruggeri.  From the Susquehanna Township Police Department were Director of Public Safety Robert Martin and Lieutenant Francia Doñe.

Vice Chairman Cox welcomed all to the meeting and introduced the new members on the Commission:  Chief Donald Bergmann from the University of Scranton Police Department and Chief Douglas Higgins from the Dallas Township Police Department.  Commission members introduced themselves.  Everyone stood and recited  the Pledge of Allegiance.  Vice Chairman Cox asked for a moment of silence in honor of previous PLEAC Chairman Chief Robert Ruxton who passed away recently.  
Approval of Minutes
Chief Swartz made a motion to accept the minutes of the November 15, 2018 regular Commission meeting.  Chief Moravec seconded the motion.  All agreed.
Assessment Reports for Consent Agenda
The following agencies have been put on the Consent Agenda for approval:  Colonial Regional; Pittsburgh City; University of Scranton; Carnegie Mellon University; Marple Township; Lehigh University and Westtown-East Goshen Regional.  A motion was made by Chief Benson to accept the recommendation for the re-accreditation of these agencies.  Chief Lesko seconded the motion.  All agreed.  Chief Bergmann, Captain Crone, Chief Murphy, Chief Ogden and Chief Rudzinski abstained.  
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Vice Chairman Cox congratulated all re-accredited agencies.
Assessment Reports
Susquehanna Township Review – Chief Mastroianni reported that the assessment team was impressed with the Susquehanna Township Police Department, especially with the work of Lieutenant Doñe.  He reported that the agency is a well-organized and well trained police agency.  He stated it is clear that Director Martin and Lieutenant Doñe are committed to continuing with accreditation for the department as a way to highlight the department’s professionalism.  Director Martin and Lieutenant Doñe were receptive to any and all recommendations the assessment team made.  The team would be remiss if they did not mention the outstanding work done not only by Lieutenant Doñe but by Corporals Somma and Verbos and the other Officers involved in the accreditation process.  It was with the utmost regret that due to the outstanding issues with standards 2.9.1 and 4.2.1 the assessment team was unable to make a recommendation as to the re-accreditation of the Susquehanna Township Police Department.   
There was much discussion among Commission members.  Numerous questions were asked of Director Martin, specifically regarding concerns with the number of files that were returned for review during the assessment.  Director Martin indicated that generally there were manpower issues; however, he accepts full responsibility.  
In regard to standard 2.9.1 (Eyewitness Identification), the agency had completely missed writing a new directive when this standard was put into effect (July 2018).  The agency was, however, following the County District Attorney’s policy that mirrored the PLEAC standard and proofs were able to be shown.  A policy has since been put in place.  
In regard to standard 4.2.1 (Pursuits), much of the discussion centered around the agency’s policy in regard to giving direction to officers as to what constitutes a pursuit.  
A motion was made by Chief Ogden to approve the re-accreditation of the Susquehanna Township Police Department contingent on receipt of documentation detailing revision of their pursuit policy and subsequent officer training to address the deficiencies outlined by the assessment team.  Such documentation to be provided to staff within 14 calendar days of the PLEAC meeting.  Seconded by Chief Heister.  All agreed with the exception of Chief W. Daly and Chief Murphy.
Director Martin said that accreditation makes their agency better but more importantly, it holds them to a high standard.  He commended the assessment team and gives great credit to the Commission and the vital role accreditation plays in law enforcement.  Lieutenant Doñe thanked the assessment team and Commission. 
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Chief Mastroianni said he agrees whole heartedly with the Commission’s decision.

Vice Chairman Cox congratulated them on their accomplishment.  

Newtown Township (Delaware County) Review – Lieutenant Rudisill reported that the Newtown Township Police Department is a professional police department that is dedicated to quality service to its community.  All department personnel follow through with the necessary objectives to maintain a high level of service and are obviously dedicated to the accreditation process with PLEAC, as well as with CALEA.  Members of the Department have embraced the accreditation process and have implemented PLEAC and CALEA standards as “best practices” for the agency.  They demonstrated that the Department is well disciplined, well trained, well organized and well directed.  He said it is his pleasure, honor and without hesitation to highly recommend that the Newtown Township Police Department be considered for initial accredited status by the Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission.
Chief Lesko made a motion to accept the accreditation of the Newtown Township Police Department.  Chief Murphy seconded the motion.  All agreed.  
Chief Lunn thanked the Commission for the opportunity to be present at the meeting.  He thanked the Commission for the accreditation program.  He said it can be frustrating at times but at the end of the day it is well worth it.  Lieutenant Savitski thanked the Commission for the process and said it has helped modernize their agency.  Accreditation Manager Ruggeri thanked the Commission and all involved.  She thanked Chief Lunn for the opportunity, and she also thanked Officer Dave Madrak for giving her the opportunity to serve on mock teams.  Dick Hammon said this is the first agency to run PLEAC and CALEA concurrently for an initial accreditation and they are to be commended.

Vice Chairman Cox congratulated them on their accomplishment.  

Penn Township (Westmoreland County) Review – Chief Hendershot reported that the Penn Township Police Department is a professional, full service law enforcement agency that exhibits the high standards of accredited agencies.  Chief Otto has internalized the process and meaning of accreditation and has taken proactive steps to develop a culture of service and continual improvement.  They have continued in the service of providing quality service to the community.  The agency is well trained and well organized.  He said Penn Township Police Department has moved from a model of accreditation where few were responsible to a model where more staff are included and understand the process.  Chief Otto and the staff are to be applauded for the direction chosen and the positive results that are obvious from the new perspective.  This agency exemplifies the model of recovery the Commission should be proud to have as an example of positive 
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change.  The assessment team recommends the Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission grant accreditation to the Penn Township Police Department.  Chief Ogden made a motion to accept the accreditation of the Penn Township Police Department; seconded by Chief Higgins.  All agreed.  

Chief Otto said he came the Commission last year to explain what went wrong within his agency.  He is proud to be at the meeting today and said all issues have been fixed.  He appreciates the high standard of the accreditation program.  He said the previous chief, Chief Mastroianni, set the bar to get their agency accredited, and he is proud to have had the opportunity to shoulder the responsibility of what went wrong and pleased to been given a chance to re-apply for re-accreditation.  
Vice Chairman Cox congratulated them on their accomplishment.  

Committee Reports
Assessor Committee –  Chief W. Daly reported that there are twelve assessor applications that were approved by the Committee to attend assessor training.  There was one assessor application from Deputy Sheriff Lita Gladstone from the Lehigh County Sheriff’s Office that was not approved because of the residency requirement and the law enforcement experience requirement.  The twelve approved applicants are:  Lieutenant Gregory M. Brauser, State College Borough Police Department, Centre County; Lieutenant Matthew R. Deceder, West Whiteland Township Police Department, Chester County; Chief of Police Randall S. Floyd, Telford Borough Police Department, Bucks/Montgomery County; Sergeant Amanda Johnson, Whitemarsh Township Police Department, Montgomery County; Employment & Compliance Manager Robert L. Kelly, Villanova University Department of Public Safety, Montgomery County; Sergeant Joshua P. Kilgore, Northern Lancaster County Regional Police Department, Lancaster County; Policy & Compliance Manager David J. Kostiak, The University of Scranton Police Department, Lackawanna County; Data & Communication Specialist Kristy Mishler, State College Borough Police Department, Centre County; Police Officer Matthew A. Nordstrom, Harrisburg Police Bureau, Dauphin County; Accreditation Manager Jennifer Ruggeri, Newtown Township Police Department, Delaware County; Lieutenant Daniel W. Schenk, North East Borough Police Department, Erie County and Captain Joseph J. Sproveri, Warren City Police Department, Warren County.

Chief Murphy made a motion to accept the recommendation of the Assessment Committee to approve the twelve applicants for training.  Chief Swartz seconded the motion.  All agreed.
Vice Chairman Cox asked Chief W. Daly to make a recommendation for the minimum criteria on the assessor application.
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Standards Committee –  With the absence of Chief King, Captain Crone reviewed the minutes from the Standards Committee meeting that was held on February 15, 2019 and the proposed standards changes.  Chief Murphy made a motion to accept the minutes which listed the standards changes; Chief Swartz seconded the motion.  

Administrative Committee –  Chief Murphy said there is nothing new to report.

Strategic Planning Committee –  With the absence of Chief Kelly, Dick Hammon reviewed the minutes from the Strategic Planning Committee meeting that was held on March 12, 2019.  Chief Murphy made a motion to accept the minutes; Chief Ogden seconded the motion.  

Coordinator’s Report

Dick Hammon reported that currently there are five agencies who have requested a six-month extension:  Middlesex Township; Montgomery County Sheriffs; Penbrook Borough; Somerset Borough and Bloomsburg.  A motion was made by Chief Benson to accept the extension requests; seconded by Chief Murphy.  All agreed.  
Dick Hammon reported that the PowerDMS Sample Assessment has been reviewed and updated.  He also reported that currently there are 220 registered for the PLEAC Conference.  A motion was made by Chief Murphy to accept the Coordinator’s Report; seconded by Chief Ogden.  All agreed.

Old Business
Dick Hammon reported that there is no old business.  
  
New Business
Dick Hammon reported that the Commission has made the following appointment by the Western Chiefs of Police Association of Anthony E. Cortazzo, Chief of Police, Baldwin Borough Police to replace Thomas M. Hart, Director of Public Safety, Duquesne University Police.  Ron Stern has announced his retirement and will withdraw his position on the Commission  A motion was made by Chief Murphy to accept the nomination to the Commission; seconded by Chief Ogden.  All agreed.
Dick Hammon asked for input regarding the capability of conference calling in to attend the PLEAC meetings.  The general consensus of the Commission was not favorable.  
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For the Good of the Order
It was brought to the Commission’s attention that the Bucks County Sheriff’s Office is still displaying the PLEAC decals on their cars.  Frank Lavery said he will follow up with 

a letter to the Bucks County Sheriff’s Office regarding removing PLEAC decals from their cars.  

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 16, 2019 at the Kalahari Resorts and Conventions, 250 Kalahari Boulevard, Pocono Manor, PA at 1:00 pm.
Adjournment

At 12:34 p.m. a motion was made by Chief Lesko to adjourn; seconded by Chief Murphy.  All agreed.
Respectfully submitted,

Andrea N. Sullivan

Andrea N. Sullivan, Administrative Assistant
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